
Slavic Review 65, no. 2 (Summer 2006)

Bolshevism, Patriarchy, and the Nation: 
The Soviet “Emancipation” of Muslim Women 
in Pan-Islamic Perspective
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sented at the Workshop on Borderlands History of the Center for Russian, East European,
and Eurasian Studies at Stanford University in January 2005 and at the annual convention
of the Association for the Study of Nationalities at Columbia University in March 2005. 
I would like to thank the participants in these sessions, especially Peter Blitstein and Adeeb
Khalid, as well as Nancy Gallagher, Laila Parsons, and the anonymous reviewers of Slavic
Review for their comments and suggestions.
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At a meeting of the women’s department of the Turkmen Communist
Party (KPT) in September 1927, KPT first secretary Halmïrad Sähetmïra-
dov waxed eloquent about the Soviet regime’s efforts on behalf of women.
In Turkmenistan, he noted, Soviet measures included legal reforms to
protect women from forced marriage and arbitrary divorce, a vast expan-
sion of educational opportunities, and the creation of rug-weaving coop-
eratives to enable rural women to become economically self-sufficient. 
Yet even more radical steps were necessary, Sähetmïradov declared, be-
cause the Muslim states of Turkey, Iran, and Afghanistan might otherwise
overtake the Soviet Union in their progressive policies toward women.
“With these states moving ahead on the emancipation of women,” he said,
“there is a danger that kulaks, mullahs, and ishans [Sufi leaders] may . . .
turn women against us, saying, ‘look, Turkey and Persia are backward
states and are adopting such laws, but the Soviet regime is not doing any-
thing for you.’”1

Soviet policy toward Muslim women in Central Asia was one of radical
transformation. The Bolsheviks were determined to abolish archaic prac-
tices and customs that degraded and oppressed women, believing that this
would help to clear the way for the construction of socialism. The most
heavily publicized aspect of this effort was the campaign against the veil,
which culminated in mass public unveilings in 1927. Equally important,
although less visually arresting, was the Soviet effort to eradicate marriage
and family practices based in Islamic and tribal customary law that were
deemed detrimental to women. Through the adoption of new laws allow-
ing women to initiate divorce and banning child marriage, bridewealth,
and polygamy, Soviet authorities hoped to free women from the con-
straints of custom and draw them into Soviet schools, collective farms, and
mass organizations.2 As revolutionary as these policies of female emanci-
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pation were, Soviet communists were not the only ones pursuing them in
the 1920s; nearby “bourgeois” Muslim states were similarly encouraging
unveiling, adopting new codes of family law, and seeking to mobilize and
educate women.

In western historical scholarship, there have recently been long-
overdue moves toward placing the Soviet Union within a comparative 
context. Some scholars have debated the similarities between the Soviet
multinational state and the European colonial empires of the late nine-
teenth and early twentieth centuries. Others have analyzed Soviet history
within the context of pan-European modernity, highlighting the paral-
lels between Soviet practices and those of other European states in the
spheres of mass mobilization, ethnic classification, population manage-
ment, and intelligence gathering.3 This flurry of recent interest in com-
parative approaches to Soviet history has focused primarily on western
Europe, while parallels with other regions, most notably the Islamic world,
have received relatively little attention.4

Yet such comparison is important and appropriate, particularly with
regard to the emancipation of women. The “woman question” was a mat-
ter of concern throughout the Muslim world in the early part of the twen-
tieth century, with intellectuals and reformers questioning practices such
as veiling and polygamy and demanding education and a greater public
role for women.5 These social critics, who were part of a broader Muslim
reformist movement, were responding in part to the influx of western
ideas and western power in the region, but they were not necessarily in-
terested in radical reform along western lines; many were Islamic mod-
ernists seeking a way to reform women’s status in ways that would be com-
patible with Islamic values and traditions.6 As Adeeb Khalid has shown,
the Jadid reformers of Central Asia were active participants in such de-
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bates in the years before the Russian revolution, advocating education 
for girls and women and restrictions on polygamy.7 By the 1920s, concern
with the “woman question” in the Muslim world was widespread and came
from both above and below. Intellectuals and reformers debated these
questions in the press and other public venues. In some regions, Muslim
feminists had begun to form autonomous organizations that sought to 
advance the interests of women. At the same time, several of the region’s
states pursued an aggressive form of female emancipation, imposing
changes in women’s status on their populations through legal and admin-
istrative means.8

Sähetmïradov’s statement demonstrates that Soviet communists were
well aware of the “pan-Islamic” context of their gender policies in Central
Asia.9 As Stephen Kotkin has noted, Soviet leaders wished to appear as “a
part of Asia for Asians, and a part of Europe for Europeans.”10 But how
“Asian” was the Soviet Union, really, in its policies toward Muslim women?
And which part of “Asia” did the Soviet response to the “woman question”
most closely resemble? This essay seeks to place Soviet policies toward
Muslim women within a broad pan-Islamic context, comparing Central
Asia with two types of Muslim societies in the 1920s and 1930s—those
ruled by Europeans (mainly French and British colonies in the Middle
East and North Africa) and those governed by an indigenous elite striving
for modern nationhood.

The question of empire in Soviet history has been the focus of lively
debate over the past five years. Recent works have characterized the So-
viet Union as an “affirmative action empire,” an “empire of nations,” and
a “veiled empire.”11 Scholars have applied the insights of postcolonial the-
ory to the relations between Moscow and the non-Russian periphery,
pointing to the conceptual and rhetorical hegemony of the central au-
thorities, the discourse of backwardness employed to justify Moscow’s
rule, and the tactics used by the periphery to resist foreign domination.12
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Some historians have stressed the political and cultural similarities be-
tween the Soviet Union and the empires maintained by western European
states in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries.13 Others have
pointed to crucial differences, such as the Soviet regime’s refusal to accept
notions of biologically based racial inferiority and its aspiration to achieve
equality for all citizens under an ideology of socialist internationalism.14 A
third group of scholars has argued that the Soviet Union possessed fea-
tures of both an empire and a unitary national state. Empires, they note,
tend to promote and consolidate differences, while nation-states seek to
foster homogeneity and cohesiveness; the Soviet state, which created sep-
arate ethnoterritorial republics within a centralized socialist polity, did
both.15 Scholars of woman and gender in Central Asia have also con-
tributed to the debate about Soviet empire. Douglas Northrop has argued
that Uzbekistan should be seen as “part of a wider story of political power
and cultural change under colonialism,” because of the unequal rela-
tionship between center and periphery and the Bolsheviks’ all-consuming
obsession with abolishing the “backwardness” of private life in Central
Asia.16 Marianne Kamp, in her forthcoming book, counters that Soviet
policies toward Uzbek women were not “imperial” at all but typical of the
twentieth-century modernizing state.17

Whatever the merits of the “Soviet empire” thesis may be in broad
terms, a systematic examination of French and British policies toward
Muslim women in the interwar period reveals little resemblance to the So-
viet approach. Soviet efforts at female emancipation were much more like
those of the independent Muslim states of Turkey, Iran, and Afghanistan,
where the campaign to emancipate women was part of a larger effort to
create a modern, homogeneous, and mobilized population—an objec-
tive more commonly associated with aspiring nation-states than with colo-
nial empires. And yet, the political dynamic that emerged in response to its
policies of female emancipation in the 1920s and 1930s more closely re-
sembled that of the colonized Muslim regions of the Middle East and
North Africa. Because the Soviet state was a multiethnic, universalizing so-
cialist state centered in Moscow, female emancipation and nationalism in
Central Asia came to be seen as opposed to each other, instead of form-
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ing mutually supportive components of modernity. For many Central
Asians, as for many colonized Arabs, women and the family became a
sphere that needed to be protected from “foreign” interference, while Is-
lamic and customary marriage and family practices came to be valued as
crucial components of “national” identity. Ironically, the active Soviet pro-
motion of linguistic and territorial nations in Central Asia heightened the
perception of Moscow’s rule as “foreign” and exacerbated the tension be-
tween the consolidation of nationhood and policies of state-led social
transformation—a tension that was considerably less evident in the inde-
pendent Muslim states.18 My conclusions here are meant to be suggestive
rather than definitive, given the paucity of research on women in Central
Asian republics other than Uzbekistan and Turkmenistan, the lack of
work on Central Asia in the postwar period, and the gaps in the study of
women in Turkey and Iran. I offer them in the hope of spurring further
comparative research on the Soviet Union in a pan-Islamic framework.

The Soviet “Emancipation” of Muslim Women: An Imperial Policy?

It is tempting to see the Soviet Union’s gender policies in the Muslim pe-
riphery as essentially imperial in nature, especially in view of the similari-
ties in the rhetoric used by Russian Bolsheviks and western European col-
onizers. Europeans were unanimous in their condemnation of Muslim
society’s treatment of women. European travelers, whether western or
Russian, were prone to flowery fantasies about the mysterious “eastern”
women forced to hide “behind the veil.” They used similar language in de-
scribing the oppression and misery under which Muslim women were
thought to labor. In the Soviet Union, ethnographers and women’s ac-
tivists maintained that a woman was “entirely the property of her father
and husband.” As one Russian visitor to rural Central Asia wrote, “The
woman within her family is considered a slave, her husband is the lord of
all things, he decides everything and jeers at her.”19 Similarly, British and
French missionaries and colonial officials described Muslim women as
“buried alive behind the veil” and claimed that a man typically treated his
wife as a “prisoner and slave rather than . . . companion and helpmeet.”20

Not only did Europeans point to female seclusion and veiling as evidence
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that Islam was inherently antagonistic toward women, but they cited op-
pressive gender relations as justification for foreign rule.21

Yet if one considers state actions rather than rhetoric, it becomes clear
that Soviet policy toward Muslim women in Central Asia differed substan-
tially from the policies of the French and the British in the Middle East
and North Africa. Spearheaded by the women’s organization of the Com-
munist Party, the Zhenotdel, the Bolsheviks in the 1920s launched an all-
out campaign to transform the status of women in Central Asia and draw
them into public life. Muslim women were persuaded to “liquidate their
illiteracy,” speak at public meetings, and join the Communist Party.
Schools for girls were expanded, while women were recruited into gov-
ernment jobs and village soviets, or councils. Islamic and customary prac-
tices deemed detrimental to women, such as polygamy, bridewealth, and
unilateral male divorce, were banned. In those areas where most women
went about veiled, such as Uzbekistan, Tajikistan, and Azerbaijan, there
was a massive campaign against female seclusion and the veil itself in the
late 1920s.22 One can certainly question the degree of success these poli-
cies enjoyed in the pre–World War II period, but there can be little doubt
about the seriousness of Moscow’s intention to “emancipate” Muslim
women.

Unlike the Soviets, western colonial rulers were long on rhetoric and
short on action, showing little serious interest in transforming the Muslim
societies they ruled. In British-ruled Egypt and Palestine and French-
ruled North Africa and Syria in the interwar period, the discourse of fe-
male oppression was primarily aimed at justifying European rule, rather
than bringing about real change in women’s lives. This was evident in
colonial policies on veiling and seclusion, as well as in British and French
policies on Islamic and customary personal status law—the codes that
regulated marriage and family life among Muslims and that were roundly
condemned by Europeans for their presumed degradation of women.
While British and French colonizers imposed European-style criminal
and commercial legal codes on their Muslim subjects, they refrained from
changing indigenous family law. In British-ruled Egypt in the early part of
the twentieth century, the British left personal status law under the juris-
diction of Islamic courts. Colonial administrators opposed imposing west-
ern institutions by decree, arguing that “Oriental” societies were funda-
mentally different from European societies and incapable of rapidly
assimilating western ways.23 This noninterventionist policy in Muslim ar-
eas was part of a broader British strategy of avoiding interference in the
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religious practices of colonial subjects. Even when British rulers sought to
ban a practice they deemed simply too barbaric to tolerate (such as sati or
widow-burning in India, which was outlawed in 1829), they made a point
of enlisting local religious authorities to declare that the practice in ques-
tion was a distortion of “true” religion.24 In fact, the British were so de-
termined to avoid alienating conservative Muslims that they sometimes 
enforced the very Muslim customs they criticized. Although British ad-
ministrators railed publicly against the oppression of veiled Egyptian
women, British headmistresses in government schools required their fe-
male Egyptian pupils to don the veil in the early twentieth century.25 The
few indigenous reformers who favored unveiling in the early twentieth
century found little support among the British authorities. It was not 
until after the achievement of formal independence in Egypt in 1922 that
the unveiling movement gathered steam and Egyptian feminists made a
small amount of headway in modifying Islamic laws that disadvantaged
women.26 Similarly, in the British mandate of Palestine, while British mis-
sionaries and travelers deplored the “degraded” status of Muslim women,
the authorities supported the status quo in gender and family relations.27

The French, too, were reluctant to interfere with indigenous marital
and family practices. In Tunisia and Morocco, France ruled indirectly
through tribal elites and did not interfere with Islamic and tribal custom-
ary law; on the contrary, colonial administrators actually sought to codify
existing Islamic and tribal law so that French courts could apply it. Each
region was allowed to keep its own laws, resulting in a patchwork of dif-
ferent legal codes within each colony. This was both a strategy of “divide
and rule” and a highly conservative policy designed to avoid provoking
native opposition to French administration. Even in Algeria, the Muslim
region the French ruled longest and did the most to assimilate, Islamic
and customary family codes remained firmly in place. Although official
rhetoric encouraged Algerians to “become like the French,” official pol-
icy left the Muslims legally distinct. Here, too, the French sought to cod-
ify Islamic law so that French courts could apply it more easily. French law
was introduced only in realms not linked to the family and private life, and
during more than 120 years of French rule there were no significant re-
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forms to benefit women on such key issues as polygamy, unilateral male
divorce, or inheritance.28 (Only in 1959—just three years before Algerian
independence—did the French seek to undercut female support for the
nationalist opposition by promoting changes in Islamic law and expand-
ing education for women.)29 Nor did the French try to unify and stan-
dardize the Algerian legal system. Instead, they formalized the distinction
between tribal customary and Islamic law in Algeria, leaving a contradic-
tory mass of different codes that persisted until independence.30 This
stands in sharp contrast to Soviet policies, which sought to eradicate Is-
lamic and tribal legal codes and standardize legal norms throughout the
Soviet Union.

In French-ruled Syria and Lebanon, the political context was rather
different; these former Ottoman territories were part of a temporary man-
date granted to the French after World War I. Nevertheless, French poli-
cies on women and family law were similar to those in North Africa. As
part of its mandate agreement, the French had pledged not to interfere
with religious control of personal status law.31 Although indigenous femi-
nist organizations in the Levant were pressing for women’s political rights
and demanding changes in personal status laws by the early 1930s, they re-
ceived little support from the French mandate government.32 It was not
French colonizers who raised opposition to veiling, but indigenous femi-
nists who were inspired by the example of unveiled Turkish and Egyptian
women in the 1920s. When one Muslim feminist asked the French ad-
ministration to promote unveiling as the Turkish state had done, she was
rebuffed by the French and shunned as a traitor by male nationalists.33

The minor changes in personal status laws proposed by the French in the
1930s were not intended to address women’s concerns; instead, they were
a response to the complaints of Christian communities and constituted an
effort to equalize the status of the various religious groups and end the
dominant status of Islamic law.34

Along with the failure of colonial rulers to promote changes in per-
sonal status laws and veiling practices, there was another important dif-
ference between Soviet and colonial rulers: the colonial state’s lack of in-
terest in mobilizing or educating women. The Bolsheviks were renowned
for their efforts to expand education and basic literacy, especially for girls
and women. They vigorously (though not always successfully in the early
years) promoted female education and literacy classes in Muslim regions,
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set quotas for female students at universities and institutes, and went so far
as to prosecute men who refused to allow their wives and daughters to at-
tend school.35 In Egypt, the establishment of British control put a brake
on the modest expansion of education that had been taking place under
the independent ruler Muhammad Ali.36 The British were highly ambiva-
lent even about educating male Egyptians, fearing that too much educa-
tion might lead to nationalism and opposition to British rule, as had oc-
curred in India. Thus, their policy was to provide just enough elementary
education and vocational training to produce Egyptians competent to
work for the British administration. They were careful to restrict enroll-
ment and to charge tuition, which limited access for the poorer classes.37

The British showed even less interest in providing education for Egyptian
girls. They failed to establish any girls’ secondary schools, and they ac-
tively discouraged the small number of young women who wanted to get
an education beyond the primary level. The colonial administration was
also distinctly unsupportive of women who entered the teaching profes-
sion, paying female teachers less than their male counterparts and pro-
hibiting women from teaching school after they married.38 In mandate
Palestine in the interwar period, the British do-nothing policy on female
(as well as male) education was so notorious that Palestinian Arabs re-
ferred to it as “the policy of making ignorant.” Instead of funding state
schools, the British relied on missionaries and charitable organizations to
educate native girls.39

The French in the Levant were similarly indifferent to the education
of native women and girls. Even though the French oversaw an expansion
of boys’ schools in their Levantine mandate in the 1920s, they did next to
nothing to provide education for girls; the few facilities that existed were
sponsored by religious and charitable organizations.40 In Algeria, the
French colony that was most strongly targeted for assimilation, the French
made greater efforts to expand education (mainly in the French lan-
guage) and restricted traditional Qur’anic schools. Still, after a century of
French rule, literacy rates for Algerian Muslims hovered around 10 per-
cent, and French policy focused almost exclusively on education for boys.
The few girls’ schools that existed were designed to turn out good house-
wives and mothers, and girls who attended native primary schools were
not encouraged to continue on to secondary school.41 Instead of mobiliz-
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ing and educating women, the French state dealt with them indirectly
through male elites, kinship groups, and charitable organizations.

This brief overview should suffice to show that Soviet policy toward
Muslim women in the 1920s and 1930s bore little resemblance to that of
colonial rulers in the Arab Middle East during the same period. The Brit-
ish and French policies described here are fairly typical of colonial re-
gimes, which (as many scholars of empire have pointed out) tend to be
much less interventionist than aspiring nation-states. European coloniz-
ers were not keen to mobilize colonized populations but were content to
deal with them indirectly through existing elites and kinship structures.
They had little interest in reforms that would challenge the status quo and
possibly provoke opposition to European rule.42

Despite the lack of action taken by colonial rulers on behalf of Mus-
lim women, foreign rule had the effect of discrediting feminism and un-
dermining indigenous calls for female emancipation. Colonial rule, his-
torians of the Middle East have argued, brought a loss of autonomy and
power for men in public life, enhancing the value of the private sphere
and buttressing male determination to protect family life from foreign in-
terference. Cultural authenticity came to be associated with Muslim tradi-
tions, especially with regard to women and family. Moreover, the patron-
izing European discourse about oppressed Muslim women only increased
the determination of some Muslims to reject western ideas about female
emancipation. As a result, when indigenous reformers in colonized re-
gions adopted feminist ideas, they were seen as capitulating to the west in
one of the last remaining spheres of life still controlled by Muslims. In Al-
geria, French disdain for the veil and for Algerian culture more broadly
gave new vitality to the veil as a cultural symbol.43 In Palestine, feminists
were urged to subordinate their goals to the presumably more vital na-
tional struggle against Zionists and the British.44 In Egypt, the concepts of
family honor (vested largely in female modesty and chastity) and national
honor became “inextricably linked.”45 In general, indigenous feminist
movements in colonized areas were vulnerable to accusations that they
were undermining the unity and singularity of purpose necessary for the
nationalist struggle against colonialism.46

Soviet Policies toward Muslim Women in Pan-Islamic Context

If Soviet policies toward women bore little resemblance to those of the
leading western European empires, they were remarkably similar to the
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policies of neighboring Muslim states. The Turkish republic adopted rad-
ical reforms in the 1920s, including a new legal code in 1926 that was
based on Swiss law. This new code abolished polygamy, gave women the
right to initiate divorce, and expanded women’s rights to child custody.
Moreover, Turkey granted women the right to vote and to stand for pub-
lic office in the early 1930s. Primary education was made mandatory for
both boys and girls. The Turkish leader Kemal Atatürk strongly encour-
aged unveiling, although he never imposed an outright ban on the veil.
These reforms were part of a broader effort to bring Islam under state
control, secularize Turkish society, and cut its ties to the Ottoman past.47

The changes in women’s status in Iran under Reza Shah were in some
ways less radical but were nonetheless pursued with force and vigor. The
Shah followed Turkey’s example as he sought to modernize and Euro-
peanize the country after taking power in a military coup in 1921. He pro-
moted education and entry into the public sphere for girls and women,
viewing women’s exclusion from public life as a primary reason for Iran’s
political and economic weakness.48 The Iranian regime did not go nearly
as far as Atatürk or the Bolsheviks, however, in modifying the Islamic ba-
sis of the legal system; the family code remained rooted in the shariat, and
women saw no improvement of their rights in the realm of divorce and
polygamy.49 Reza Shah’s most radical and controversial policy was his de-
termination to promote European dress for his subjects. The veil in par-
ticular was seen as a marker of Iran’s backwardness, symbolizing wom-
en’s exclusion from the public sphere and damaging Iran’s image in the
west. Men were required to wear European suits and hats, and the veil 
was outlawed in January 1936. Women were forced to attend—unveiled
and in European dress—ceremonies and celebrations of unveiling. Any-
one wearing the veil or protesting the policy was subject to arrest and 
punishment.50
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In Afghanistan, too, a modernizing government attempted to trans-
form the status of women in the 1920s. The Afghan leader Amanullah es-
tablished state schools for girls, abolished female slavery and concubi-
nage, and adopted a new family code in 1921 that banned child marriage,
marriage without the bride’s consent, and the payment of bridewealth.
The new laws also restricted men’s right to practice polygamy, and Ama-
nullah encouraged the unveiling of women. But in this case, the leader
had moved too far beyond the sensibilities of his compatriots, and the
weak Afghan state was not able to push through reforms in the face of en-
trenched regional and tribal interests. Amanullah’s transformation of
Afghan society was cut short by conservative opposition that ended in his
overthrow in 1929.51

There are many broad similarities in both the content and the context
of gender reform in the independent Muslim states and in Soviet Central
Asia. First, in the Muslim states as well as in the Soviet Union, reforms in
family law, dress codes, and women’s status were enacted from above by an
authoritarian state. They were part of a strategy of radical transformation
that employed coercion and required the state to act in the face of con-
siderable popular opposition. Moreover, these reforms were primarily in-
tended to promote state goals (strengthening the nation or building so-
cialism) rather than advance the individual rights of women.52

Second, these Muslim states, like the Soviet Union, were determined
to mobilize women and draw them into engagement with the state. Poli-
cies of female emancipation were part of an attempt to transform women
into active citizens who would contribute to their country’s development
and well-being. This was part of a modern nation- or state-building strat-
egy that sought to shake people loose from their traditional kin and local
affiliations and persuade them to identify with a larger political commu-
nity.53 The emphasis on state-sponsored female education in Turkey, Iran,
and the Soviet Union, so strikingly absent in the French and British colo-
nies, is the clearest evidence of this. In his seminal 1974 work, The Surro-
gate Proletariat, Gregory Massell correctly pointed out that the Soviet state
championed women’s rights in order to substitute state control for patri-
archal control of women. It is important to emphasize, however, that this
was not so much an “imperial” policy as one typical of the modern state.54

Third, in the Muslim states and the Soviet Union alike, “emancipa-
tion” at the hands of the state could be less than liberating for women. His-
torians of the Middle East, like historians of Europe, have pointed out 
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that states’ attempts to introduce “modernity” have generally brought new
methods of social control and surveillance, which may actually decrease
the autonomy women enjoy.55 Even as they were attempting to mobilize
women, the independent Muslim states and the Soviet Union discouraged
or banned autonomous female political activity. “Emancipation” often
went hand in hand with repression. In countries where there were indig-
enous feminist movements, the state coopted the discourse of female
emancipation and suppressed women’s independent initiatives. Thus, in
both Turkey and Iran, autonomous feminist and women’s organizations
were shut down and replaced by state-run organizations.56 Surprisingly,
feminists did not always resent these government moves. Just as some Ja-
dids in Central Asia welcomed Bolshevik rule as a way of imposing moder-
nity on their conservative opponents, some women in Iran and Turkey
welcomed the state’s commitment to female emancipation because male
nationalist and democratic elites had a history of neglecting female 
concerns.57

Finally, the Soviet Union resembled the Muslim nation-states in that it
sought the same transformation for all women without differentiating be-
tween metropole and periphery. The Soviet belief in the necessity of rad-
ical intervention to change women’s condition was not limited to Muslim
Central Asia. After the 1917 revolutions, the Bolsheviks moved rapidly to
emancipate women throughout the Soviet Union from the legal and eco-
nomic constraints that had made them dependent on men and prevented
them from participating in public life. The emancipation of women was
part of an effort to create a cohesive Soviet population in which all citizens
would (despite belonging to different “nationalities”) receive the same
education, absorb the same ideology, and identify with the Soviet state 
as a whole.58 In similar fashion, the modernizing Muslim nation-states
tried to promote uniformity and identification with the state through-
out their territories. Iran under Reza Shah was the most extreme case of
attempted homogenization, with the autocratic ruler trying to create 
military-style uniformity in dress and behavior across all the regions and
ethnic groups.59 Once again, this bears little resemblance to typical impe-
rial policies, which differentiated between privileged metropolitan and
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subordinate colonized populations, while also perpetuating social and
ethnic distinctions within their colonies.60 Technically, one could object
that Soviet policies aimed at transforming women were not exactly the
same in Russia and in Muslim areas, since policies in Muslim areas spe-
cifically targeted indigenous customs that did not exist in Russia.61 Yet 
I would argue that the goal of these laws was not to perpetuate the 
differences between Muslims and other Soviets, but to raise all parts of 
the Soviet Union to the same level of socialist modernity. More radical
policies were needed in the Muslim periphery, the Bolsheviks believed,
because these regions had to overcome a more devastating legacy of
“backwardness.”62

There were, at the same time, significant differences between Soviet
policies of gender transformation and those of neighboring Muslim states
in the interwar period. The transformation aspired to by the Bolsheviks
was considerably more radical. Unlike the Soviet reforms, Kemalist poli-
cies did not seek to make Turkish women the equals of men; men were
still legally heads of their households, and education for girls was seen pri-
marily as a way of ensuring that Turkish women would be good housewives
and mothers for the nation.63 (In this, it should be said, the Turks were
not all that different from the majority of European states at the time.)
Iran, while going beyond the Soviets by outlawing the veil, was far more
reluctant to tamper with women’s status under Islamic law. The Soviet re-
forms were more forcefully and comprehensively implemented than the
Turkish and Iranian measures; in Iran, for example, the spread of educa-
tion for girls was largely limited to urban areas, while the Soviets sought to
draw all girls into state schools and to implement large-scale literacy cam-
paigns for women.64 (Even in Soviet Central Asia, universal education was
more an ambition than a reality in the 1920s and 1930s.)
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Perhaps most striking of all were differences in the popular reception
of gender reforms. Recent research has found evidence of vigorous and
often violent opposition to state policies of female emancipation among
Soviet Central Asians. At the height of the campaign to emancipate
women in the late 1920s, Soviet secret police reported complaints by Cen-
tral Asians that “the Russians” were trying to destroy Islam, communalize
wives, and destroy the Muslim family.65 At Communist Party–sponsored
meetings intended to drum up support for gender reform, peasants criti-
cized Soviet policies and refused to vote for the measures.66 New Soviet
laws making it possible for women to initiate divorce caused riots in parts
of Turkmenistan in 1925 and 1926, where native men accused the gov-
ernment of attempting to sow discord within Muslim households.67 These
disturbances were sufficiently severe that the Turkmen republic’s com-
munist elite responded by limiting native women’s right to divorce.68 Most
disturbingly, women who unveiled or cooperated with the Communist
Party in Central Asia were attacked, raped, and even murdered for their
transgressions against gender norms.69 According to Marianne Kamp,
around 2,000 women were murdered in Uzbekistan alone between 1927
and 1929 in response to the unveiling campaign. These murders were of-
ten gruesome, involving the mutilation and desecration of the victim’s
body.70 In Turkmenistan, women were murdered not for unveiling (since
they did not wear the veil), but for becoming party activists, for seeking to
divorce their husbands, and for other violations of traditional gender
norms. In response, the Soviet state adopted laws in the late 1920s making
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it a capital crime to murder or attempt to murder a woman because of her
efforts to become emancipated; in the first half of 1929, the Turkmen re-
public prosecuted sixty such cases, thirty-five of which resulted in a death
sentence.71

Although there was opposition to the gender reforms of the Iranian
and Turkish states, it did not reach the magnitude of the upheaval in Cen-
tral Asia. In Iran, there was considerable conservative resistance to un-
veiling, especially in the religious centers of Qom and Mashhad and from
the religious scholars known as the ulama, for whom the new sartorial laws
followed a succession of other state moves to limit religious authority. A
demonstration by clerics in Mashhad against unveiling for women and 
the European hat for men was violently suppressed by the government in
July 1935. (Interestingly, this demonstration occurred before mandatory
unveiling was adopted.)72 Traditionalist Iranian women fled across the
border into Iraq, wore long dresses and scarves, or visited the public bath
only at night in order to avoid being seen unveiled. The government re-
sponded with coercion and sought to bring the clerics under more strin-
gent state control. Yet the urban elites—affluent and educated people, es-
pecially the young—were for the most part in favor of state policies of
female emancipation.73 In Turkey, there was relatively little overt protest
directed at Atatürk’s campaign for gender transformation, although there
was a good deal of passive resistance and foot-dragging.74 Perhaps most
significantly, there is no record in Turkey or Iran of the sort of violence
against emancipated women themselves that so damaged the Soviet cam-
paign in Central Asia—a violence that indicated a deep-seated rage to-
ward those who violated community solidarity and values.75

How can we explain the different responses to female emancipation
in the Soviet Union and the Muslim states? I would point to several inter-
connected factors. First, the broader context and ultimate goals of reform
were different in the Soviet Union and in the Muslim states. Each of these
regimes was determined to introduce European-style modernity into pri-
vate life. Each sought to promote women’s entry into the public sphere
and to banish archaic customs that oppressed women. But the Soviets
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sought to do this in the service of a multiethnic, socialist state, while the
Iranian and Turkish regimes each aspired to create a unified and modern
nation-state. The Soviet campaign against tradition came at a time when
the regime was actively promoting a number of distinct national identities
in Central Asia through the creation of national territories and the adop-
tion of ethnic preferences. There was an inherent contradiction between
this “nationality policy,” which aimed to promote the unique identity of
each Central Asian “nation,” and the policies of social transformation,
which sought to create a homogenized, modern Soviet society.76

As a result, some indigenous Muslims in the Soviet Union interpreted
the assault on custom as an attempt to deprive them of their national iden-
tity. In Turkmenistan, for example, the embryonic Turkmen national
identity was closely bound up with the kinship structures and with the
tribal customary law that regulated marriage and family life. Yet the Soviet
regime was determined to ban the very social and cultural practices that
were most closely identified with being Turkmen—a campaign that
seemed suspiciously like “Europeanization” to many Turkmen. Educated
elites—those who were most needed to promote Soviet policies to the na-
tive population—were caught between support for the new nation and
support for social transformation.77 Ironically, an indigenous discourse of
female emancipation that had existed in Central Asia prior to the 1920s
was submerged and discredited by the criticism of female oppression
coming from outside the region.78 A similar backlash against feminism oc-
curred in colonized regions of the Arab world, where indigenous femi-
nists were deemed traitors to the anticolonial cause (and where unveiled
women were sometimes attacked with razor blades or acid.)79

There was no comparable conflict between nation making and gender
transformation in Turkey and Iran, particularly as the nation increasingly
came to be defined in secular terms. Citizens of Turkey and Iran, as much
as they may have resented the government’s radical policies of social
transformation as an assault on religion and tradition, could not reason-
ably dismiss them as a product of European or non-Muslim domination.
Instead, gender reform symbolized the state’s obsession with modernity
and signaled its desire to resist European domination—even as it bor-

02-S3818  3/29/06  11:06 AM  Page 268



Soviet “Emancipation” of Muslim Women in Pan-Islamic Perspective 269

80. Northrop, “Languages of Loyalty: Gender, Politics, and Party Supervision in
Uzbekistan, 1927–1941,” Russian Review 59, no. 2 (April 2000): 191–96; Massell, Surrogate
Proletariat, 266 – 84; Edgar, Tribal Nation, 255–56. On vocal peasant opposition to changes
in family law in Turkmenistan, see RGASPI, f. 62, op. 2, d. 630, ll. 36, 38, 44 –55; d. 1237,
ll. 277–78. Even within the Turkmen Communist Party Central Committee there were
communists who argued against rapid change in family and gender law. For opposition to
the banning of bridewealth at the highest levels of the Turkmen Communist Party in the
1920s, see GARF, f. 3316, op. 21, d. 100 (Union republic reports on legislation about
crimes of custom, 28 November 1927– 8 September 1930), ll. 78–79; op. 19, d. 855 (Steno-
graphic account of the third session of the Turkmen SSR Central Executive Committee,
1926), ll. 88– 89, 102. On high-level communist opposition to Soviet divorce laws, see
GARF, f. 3316, op. 19, d. 855, ll. 103 – 4.

81. RGASPI, f. 62, op. 2, d. 1237, l. 3; d. 2696 (Materials on the emancipation of
women in the Turkmen SSR, 1931), l. 134. Terry Martin has distinguished between “hard-
line” and “soft-line” policies of the Soviet regime, with the former constituting the regime’s
main priorities. Policies toward women clearly fell into the “soft” category. See Martin,
Affirmative Action Empire, 22–23.

82. RGASPI, f. 62, op. 2, d. 1237, ll. 6, 267, 280. Of those convicted of customary
crimes in Turkmenistan in the second half of 1928, 7.5 percent were party members, 
candidate members, and members of the Komsomol. Karpov, “Raskreposhchenie 

rowed European ideas and methods to do so. A modernizing nationalist
elite in each country welcomed the reforms. Meanwhile, those who re-
sisted state-led social transformation risked being identified, with some
plausibility, not just as opponents of modernity, but as opponents of a
strong and independent nation.

The conflict between nation making and gender reform in Central
Asia was exacerbated by a widespread perception of Soviet rule as funda-
mentally alien. The important point here is not that Soviet rule of Central
Asia was objectively more “foreign” than the Turkish and Iranian leaders’
rule over their respective peripheries—that is certainly debatable, given
the heterogeneous nature of the two Muslim states. It was the popular im-
pression of Moscow’s foreignness that mattered. For most Central Asians,
it was hard to miss the fact that women’s emancipation in the region 
was most strongly advocated by communist leaders in Moscow and by 
the overwhelmingly European women of the Zhenotdel. While the top
communists in each republic generally supported Moscow’s policies (at
least in public), native communists at the middle and lower ranks were of-
ten visibly unenthusiastic about female emancipation policies, a fact that
strengthened the impression that these policies were being imposed by
outsiders.80 Local officials tended to give low priority to work among na-
tive women, regarding this as a marginal task not deserving serious atten-
tion. They quickly learned that Moscow’s priorities were elsewhere; they
might be reprimanded if they failed to meet Moscow’s goals of female
emancipation, but far more serious penalties were in store if they failed 
to meet the regime’s quotas on collectivization or rooting out kulaks.81

Moreover, Central Asian communists themselves, expected to set an ex-
ample for the rural population, did not always implement the directives
to emancipate within their own families. Communists who paid bride-
wealth, married young girls, took more than one wife, or refused to allow
their daughters to attend school were continually being reprimanded and
expelled from the party.82
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investigating the Bairam Ali district committee of the KPT, 1931), l. 36; RGASPI, f. 62,
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1929), l. 108; RGASPI, f. 62, op. 2, d. 545 (Report by instructors of the all-union Commu-
nist Party Central Committee and the Central Asian Bureau on an investigation into the
work of the KPT Central Committee and party organizations of Turkmen SSR,
March 1926), l. 35. For examples of ethnic conflict surrounding indigenization in Kazakh-
stan, see Matthew J. Payne, Stalin’s Railroad: Turksib and the Building of Socialism (Pittsburgh,
2001), 138–39.

84. See, for example, Tokmak, no. 69 (1927), cited in RGASPI, f. 62, op. 2, d. 1185, 
l. 100. See also Tokmak, no. 20–21 (1927) and no. 31 (1927), cited ibid., ll. 70, 82. RGASPI,
f. 62, op. 2, d. 838 (Letters, speeches, articles, declarations by representatives of the oppo-
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See, for example, RGASPI, f. 62, op. 2, d. 490 (Materials of the Central Committee on ko-
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85. Thompson, Colonial Citizens, 289.

In addition, the lack of success of Soviet ethnic affirmative action po-
lices in this period further undermined the Soviet claim that Soviet rule in
Central Asia was “indigenous.” Despite the Soviet state’s efforts to recruit
members of indigenous nationalities into the government and promote
the use of indigenous languages in Central Asia, these efforts enjoyed lim-
ited success in the 1920s and 1930s due to a lack of qualified natives and
the resistance of local Russians.83 In Turkmenistan, indigenous party
members and cultural leaders alike complained bitterly about the repub-
lic’s continuing domination by Europeans instead of by members of the
titular nationality.84 The dearth of Central Asians in positions of authority
created the impression that Europeanization in Central Asia was being
promoted by Europeans, while Europeanization in Turkey and Iran was
being promoted by native elites.

Because the Soviet regime was perceived as “foreign,” communist au-
thorities were unable to persuade most Central Asians that the emancipa-
tion of women was essential to their national development. “Modernity”
and “socialism” in the Soviet Union seemed to require giving up one’s
identity and capitulating to outsiders, whereas in Iran and Turkey the na-
tionalist state was able to argue that radical reforms—including the highly
controversial emancipation of women—would strengthen the nation-
state and make it better able to resist European domination. As Elizabeth
Thompson has argued, Turkey—unlike the Arab east—was able to re-
form personal status laws and promote unveiling precisely because
changes in women’s status were associated with strengthening the modern
nation-state and not with coercion by foreigners.85 In Iran, similarly, Reza
Shah presented the emancipation of women as essential to the devel-
opment of the nation. Only decades later, in the 1960s and 1970s, were
policies of modernization and female emancipation discredited by the
perception that Iran’s national dignity had been damaged by excessive
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tion, 91, 144 – 45; Baron, Egypt as a Woman, 30–31.
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western influence.86 In both Turkey and Iran, moreover, reformers sought
to distance gender reform from European models in order to maintain a
sense of cultural authenticity. They pointed to their nation’s own pre-
Islamic history for models of female emancipation, arguing that more 
recent oppressive (Arab or Islamic) customs regarding women had ob-
scured an indigenous (Turkish nomadic or Aryan) tradition of female
equality.87 In contrast, the Soviet rejection of prerevolutionary models in
the interwar period made it harder to dissociate female emancipation
from European domination in Central Asia.

One should be careful not to overstate the distinction between “alien”
Soviet rulers and the “indigenous” leaders of Muslim nation-states. The
Soviet state and party apparatus in Central Asia included indigenous com-
munists who rhetorically and sometimes even enthusiastically supported
female emancipation. Turkey and Iran, on the other hand, had their
share of local officials who were unenthusiastic about the policy toward
women. Moreover, Turkey and Iran, like the Soviet Central Asian re-
publics, were nations in formation in the 1920s and 1930s, with diverse
populations and frequent conflicts between center and periphery. In an
aspiring nation-state, ethnic minorities and even residents of remote vil-
lages may perceive the central government as “foreign.” More broadly, a
regime may be perceived as “alien” if it moves too far beyond the prevail-
ing social consensus and fails to cultivate allies and support. This helps to
explain the overthrow of the Afghan modernizing ruler Amanullah and
the reaction, many years later, against “western-besotted” women in Iran.88

Despite these caveats, I believe the general point remains valid; the
independent Muslim regimes in Turkey and Iran had a certain national
legitimacy in the interwar period that the Soviet regime simply could not
create for itself. Moreover, I would argue that this “legitimacy gap” actu-
ally increased over time. In the aftermath of the “national delimitation” of
Central Asia in 1924 –25, Soviet ethnic classification and indigenization
policies tended to solidify the distinction between “indigenous” Muslims
of the titular nationality and “alien” Europeans within each republic.89

Thus, in the Soviet Union the consolidation of a distinct national identity
within each republic came into ever sharper conflict with the “modern-
ization” of Soviet society, especially (but not exclusively) the transforma-
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tion of women’s status. In the independent Muslim states, the dynamic was
different; modernization and nation making moved in tandem as the two
regimes sought to unite and transform their diverse populations under 
a single, centrally dictated narrative of nationhood. To borrow Adeeb
Khalid’s terminology, modernity and authenticity began to diverge in So-
viet Central Asia in the interwar period in a way that they did not (at least
not yet) in Turkey and Iran.

Soviet policy toward women in Central Asia in the 1920s and 1930s, al-
though not imperial in intention, was nevertheless imperial in effect. So-
viet policies toward women were far more similar to those of modernizing
Muslim states like Turkey and Iran than to those of British and French
colonial rulers. Yet the outcome of these policies was to reinforce Central
Asians’ attachment to traditional family structures and make it harder to
reconcile feminism with Islam and indigenous nationalism—a dynamic
more typically found in colonized parts of the Islamic world. Thus, as
Douglas Northrop has shown, Uzbeks in the interwar period became
more attached to the veil as a national symbol as a result of the Soviet anti-
veiling campaign. Similarly, my own research in Turkmenistan has shown
that Turkmen came to regard their family and marital traditions as essen-
tial sources of identity in the face of the Soviet onslaught.90 I am skeptical
of the claim that policy toward women was central to Soviet plans in Cen-
tral Asia; it seems to me that other aspects of the region’s socioeconomic
transformation were more vital to the Soviet leadership.91 Yet even if the
transformation of gender roles was of secondary importance from Mos-
cow’s point of view, it may well have been primary in shaping the response
to Soviet rule and the consolidation of national identities in Central 
Asia. Further research, especially on the postwar period, is needed to con-
firm this.

This analysis of Soviet policy toward Muslim women supports the no-
tion that the Soviet Union was neither an empire nor a unitary state but
had features of both. Yet it also suggests that—at least in this particular
area of Soviet social transformation—the “imperial” features of Soviet
policy cannot be discerned exclusively through an examination of the
center’s policies and practices. In the campaign to emancipate Muslim
women, similarities to contemporaneous colonial empires manifested
themselves primarily in the response to Soviet policies, not in the policies
themselves. As Mark Beissinger has argued, the subjective dimension is
crucial to distinguishing between a state and an empire; the actual con-
tent of state policies matters less than “whether politics and policies are
accepted as ‘ours’ or rejected as ‘theirs.’”92 For a significant portion of the
population, this perception constituted a crucial difference between So-
viet Central Asia and its independent Muslim neighbors.
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